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MINUTES


DECEMBER 15, 2008
 BRISBANE CITY HALL, 50 PARK PLACE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

A.
Conference with labor negotiator regarding International Association of Fire Fighters and Police Commander Unit, and Executive Unit, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6
At 7:00 p.m., the City Council met in closed session to discuss collective bargaining issues.
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Waldo, and Mayor Richardson
Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Manager/Administrative Services Director Schillinger, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Clerk Spediacci, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Kim Haworth noted that Brisbane’s Community Swimming Pool is a beautiful and popular facility.  She expressed concern that changes to the pool hours because of staffing problems have made it difficult for pool users to keep track of the weekly schedule.  She asked for the City Council’s assistance in resolving this problem.
Jean Nordstrom said she has been enjoying swimming at the Community Swimming Pool for the past four years.  Like Ms. Haworth, she expressed concern about the staffing shortage over the last four months, especially during early morning hours.  She indicated that she had emailed suggestions to the City and offered to meet with the staff to help work out a solution.  She noted that she and other users would prefer rate increases to reductions in pool hours.
Carolyn Moore, HIPP Housing, provided Councilmembers with copies of HIPP Housing’s annual calendar and thanked the City for its support.  She explained that HIPP Housing community organization with a variety of affordable housing programs for residents of San Mateo County.  

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers thanked Ms. Moore for the calendars.

Ron Mann, Brisbane resident, asked the City Council to consider an amendment to the City’s noise ordinance.  He noted that the purpose of the noise ordinance is to provide protection from excessive and unreasonable noises in the community.  He said people living along the east edge of Mariposa, Visitacion, and San Bruno Avenues have had to complain to the police a number of times about loud noises on Saturday nights.  

Mr. Mann emphasized the importance of sleep for healthy living and talked about research supporting this point.  He cited other cities with designated quiet hours to restrict noise during the time most people would be asleep.  He urged the City to consider a similar ordinance restricting noise at night.  He offered to provide written materials to the City Clerk after the meeting.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Mann for bringing this issue to the City Council’s attention.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, asked the City to make agendas for all City Council and Planning Commission meetings available to the public at least three business days in advance of the meeting.  

Mayor Richardson asked about the status of staffing at the pool.  City Manager Holstine advised that two new lifeguards currently being trained will be working at the pool during the early morning hours within a few weeks.  He added that if pool users are willing to pay higher fees, that option might be worth considering as an incentive for working the early-morning hours.

CM Barnes noted that if staffing becomes a problem every year when school goes back in session, the City can consider closing the pool during the winter months when it is difficult to find lifeguards.

City Manager Holstine recommended that the Council place an amendment to the noise ordinance on a future agenda.  Councilmembers agreed the issue warranted further discussion.

City Manager Holstine noted that agendas are provided three calendar days prior to the Council meeting but noted that providing agendas three “business days” in advance would be helpful.  He said he would confer with the staff to determine if the agenda packet could be published sooner.  He added that the City was currently complying with all statutory requirements for publishing agendas and agenda packets.
CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Waldo requested that Item A be removed for further discussion.

B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of October 31, 2008


C.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an agreement concerning transfer and improvement of public right-of-way in the 500 block of Humboldt


D.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-42 accepting the offer of dedication of fee interest for street purposes



Redevelopment Agency Action

E.
Adopt Resolution No. RA 2008-02, A Resolution of the Redevelopment Agency of the City of Brisbane ratifying and approving execution of a Real Estate Purchase Agreement for property located at McLain Road and San Bruno Avenue and making findings in connection therewith and approving a supplemental appropriation to the Redevelopment Agency budget


F.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-41, A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Brisbane, finding that use of Redevelopment Housing Fund money outside the Redevelopment Project Areas but within the City of Brisbane will be of benefit to the Redevelopment Projects

G.
Approve City Facility Use Guidelines Update
CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items B through G.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Adopt City Council Minutes of November 17, 2008

CM Waldo drew attention to the first paragraph on Page 12 and noted that the minutes do not indicate the outcome of the vote on the motion he made.
CM Conway noted that on Page 1, under “Adoption of Agenda,” second sentence, the word “residents” should be “resident.”
Referring to Page 9, CM Barnes proposed inserting the following before the third paragraph from the bottom:   “The Mayor invited comments from the Council ad hoc subcommittee that had recently attended a study session on public space programming and management with presentations from representatives of the GGNRA and Presidio National Trust.”
CM Barnes asked if CM Conway’s comment about open space that attracts kids was intended to mean spaces that attract both kids and adults.  CM Conway clarified that his focus was children.  He recognized that parents and adults are often involved in transporting and supervising kids.

CM Waldo recommended approving the November 17 minutes after the City Clerk verifies the vote tally for the motion on Page 12.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider additional information on financial of City Hall and provide direction to staff

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that at the last meeting, the Council asked the staff to determine if there were any time limits on use of facility fund reserve to pay for some of the City Hall remodel project.  He said he researched this issue and confirmed with legal counsel that there are no time limitations.  He recommended using facility funds for $470,000 of the project costs and issuing a bond for the remainder, described as Alternative D in the staff report.  He added that the staff will come back in January with the documents necessary for the bond issue.  
CM Barnes said he preferred Alternative B, using the entire facility fund and financing the rest.  He recognized that this would mean having less cash on hand.  CM Conway commented that he was hoping some of the facility fund could be used for a new library.  CM Barnes pointed out that a new library will cost about $8 million, and the balance in the facility fund is about $1 million.  He noted that extending the redevelopment agency up Visitacion Avenue would be a better way of funding the library.
CM Conway suggested shifting the gymnasium funds and using future Measure T funds as an alternative.

CM Barnes explained that he preferred paying cash up front whenever possible.  He expressed support for the idea of shifting funds from the gymnasium to the library.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Alternative D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 


B.
Consider appointment of subcommittee to review future sustainability issues for Crocker Park
Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that when the City Council considered freight forwarding issues recently, the staff began looking at the broader issues of sustainability for all of Crocker Industrial Park.  He explained that three factors contribute to sustainability:  environment, social equity, and economy.  He said the City’s goal is to ensure the sustainability of Crocker Park while preserving and enhancing the livability of Brisbane neighborhoods.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger suggested that the City Council consider whether restricting the types of businesses and creating alternative land uses in Crocker Park make Brisbane and the region more sustainable.  He noted that the City Council also needs to consider whether there is a need for the types of businesses currently in Crocker Park, how forcing them to relocate would affect the local economy, the types of businesses or land uses would replace them, and the effects on City revenues.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger talked about ways of making existing Crocker Park uses more environmentally friendly.  He suggested assessing new businesses and uses in terms of whether they would be more environmentally beneficial.  He emphasized the need to consider social equity issues, such as effects on employment and the local workforce.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger recommended that the City Council establish a subcommittee and dedicate sufficient support and resources to deal with Crocker Park sustainability issues.

CM Barnes asked if the Council needed a subcommittee to change uses in Crocker Park.  CM Waldo noted there was considerable difference of opinion regarding the freight forward application, and a subcommittee would be a good way of sorting through the issues.  He recommended that CM Barnes and CM Conway serve as the subcommittee members.  CM Barnes observed that the major controversy surrounded diesel emissions from freight forwarding uses.  He added that he had no problem establishing a subcommittee to address sustainability issues for all of the uses in Crocker Park.
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to appoint CM Barnes and CM Conway to serve on the Crocker Park Sustainability Subcommittee.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Ray Miller, Brisbane resident, former mayor, and member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, expressed concern about the way sustainability was being conceptualized and analyzed by the staff.  He said analysis tends to focus on economic tradeoffs and revenues rather than how to reduce usage of nonrenewable resources, including water and energy. 

Mr. Miller recommended focusing on uses in Crocker Industrial Park rather than broadening the issue to all of sustainability.  He noted that the City should look at ways of reducing toxic pollution and finding the best mix of businesses to achieve this goal. 
Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, commended the City Council for considering sustainability issues for Crocker Park.  She noted that past City Councils have imposed limitations on freight forwarding because they knew freight forwarding was not an optimal kind of business for Brisbane, given impacts on health, safety, noise, traffic, and the environment.  She expressed her opinion that the current 20 percent cap was too high.

Ms. O’Connell urged the City Council to enact an emergency moratorium on freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park.  As alternatives, she suggested either reducing the current 20 percent cap on freight forwarding uses to 10 percent, noting this would not affect existing businesses but would limit the number of businesses that could come in, or prohibiting all new freight forwarders for a definite period of time, such as five years, to allow time for more restrictive state and federal regulations are in place.
Ms. O’Connell stated that she has had to call the Brisbane Police about diesel trucks idling in Crocker Park.  She said some of the trucks have refrigerator units that have to keep running, and the police are unable to enforce the no-idling law.  She noted the trucking industry needs more regulation, and existing regulations need to be enforced.  She urged the City Council to limit freight forwarding in Crocker Park.  

Mayor Richardson summarized the key points raised by members of the public and asked the subcommittee to consider them.

Beth Grossman, Brisbane resident, said she rented a studio at 200 Valley with diesel trucks idling in the building parking lot.  She noted the building’s exhaust system blew the fumes into her studio, and she had to leave as a result.  She stated that the state is currently in the process of adopting more stringent requirements for diesel exhaust because its health impacts are well recognized, especially for children and people living adjacent to freeways, a description that applies to Brisbane.  She cited statistics about the health impacts and costs of treating people from the effects of diesel emissions.  Given Crocker Park’s proximity to Lipman Middle School, she recommended eliminating freight forwarding uses.

Dr. Raymond Liu, Brisbane resident, said that as a physician and oncologist, he can verify the health impacts of diesel emissions.  He expressed support for limiting freight forwarding uses.
Mayor Richardson thanked the members of the public who provided comments and said the subcommittee would be addressing these issues.

C.
Consider approval of scope of work for Baylands Open Space/Parks Master Plan

City Manager Holstine noted that the City Council approved the staff’s recommendation to create an overall master plan for the open space and recreational uses at the Baylands.  He observed the proposed scope of work calls for a consultant to analyze the input generated to date, and then draft a master plan and bubble diagram reflecting the community’s consensus.  He said the staff recommends holding a workshop meeting on January 26, 2009 to discuss the process and outcome with the consultant.
City Manager Holstine said the City Council might want to seek feedback from the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission regarding recreational issues and from the Open Space and Ecology Committee regarding open space.  He suggested having the consultant meet with each group either before or after creating a draft plan.

City Manager Holstine drew attention to the information in the meeting packet about Peter Dangermann, the consultant proposed by the staff.  He recommended approval of the scope of work.

CM Conway expressed interest in hearing public comment on this matter.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, commented that when the City Council discussed this topic in November, the terms “open area” and “open space” were used without making any distinctions.  He noted, for example, that CM Barnes’ idea about a sports complex fit the definition of “open area,” meaning land in private ownership, while the term “open space” refers to publicly owned land.  He pointed out that the concept of open space goes beyond planning for parks ands facilities.
Mr. Miller recommended clarifying the terminology and broadening the process to consider the interrelationship between privately owned facilities and publicly owned open space. He emphasized the need to integrate all of these elements in the plan for the Baylands. 

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said a group of people in the area has been working on a plan to connect San Bruno Mountain with the Bay through the Baylands.  He commented that when planning the open space, the City should think about connections between Candlestick Point in San Francisco, the Baylands, and the coast.
Michele Salmon, Brisbane resident, noted that open space planning should include natural space and wild space.  She pointed out that the Baylands and the lagoon have unique wildlife habitat that should be preserved and protected for future generations.  She urged the City to create a plan that will last 100 or 200 years to ensure long-term sustainability and restoration.

Councilmembers expressed support for hiring the consultant and proceeding as recommended by the staff.
CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the scope of work as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway noted that the open space plan will become the foundation of what happens to the open space at the Baylands.  He thanked the members of the public who made comments and emphasized the importance of integrating different types of open space and open areas.  He advised that the Council’s Subcommittee would be meeting the following week.

Mayor Barnes recalled that the Council had previously endorsed the idea of inviting subject matter experts to make a presentation to the Council, and he asked about the timing of that meeting.  City Manager Holstine stated that the staff was arranging presentations for the consultant and a meeting with the City Council on January 26. 
NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-43 certifying the results of the election held November 4, 2008 regarding City of Brisbane Measure T

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the resolution as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Richardson observed that Measure T passed by about 70 percent.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-44 declaring intent that the first $50,000 of the special tax collected as approved by Measure T shall be used to fund the planning and design of a new Brisbane Public Library

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the resolution of intent as proposed.  
Michael Schumann, Friends of the Library, thanked the Council and citizens for supporting Measure T and providing funds for the new library.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
STAFF REPORTS

A. 
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities
· Bikeway Project Dedication – Saturday, January 10, 2009
City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers that the dedication of the new bikeway project would be held at 10:00 a.m. on Saturday, January 10.  CM Conway indicated he would probably be unable to attend.
MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

There were no subcommittee reports.
CM Bologoff asked why all the City’s committees were meeting in the new Community Meeting Room except the Parks, Beaches & Recreation Commission.  He expressed concern about the security of the smaller conference room and asked the staff to try to schedule all meetings in the larger room.
City Manager Holstine explained that the PB&R Commission was accustomed to talking informally without a dais or many people present.  He said the staff has been considering ways of setting up the Community Meeting Room to better accommodate smaller groups.

B.
Review and update Council Subcommittee List and consider addition of new Fire Weed Abatement Code and Program Review Subcommittee and Cost of Service Analysis and Organizational Performance Measures Subcommittee

CM Barnes noted that the Sustainability Subcommittee created earlier in the meeting should be added to the list.  CM Conway pointed out that the Brisbane History Subcommittee, consisting of himself and CM Waldo, should also be included. 

CM Waldo and CM Bologoff volunteered to serve on the new Fire Weed Abatement Code and Program Review Subcommittee.

Mayor Richardson suggested that someone other than CM Waldo serve because of his closeness to the problem.

City Manager Holstine clarified that staff was asking for a subcommittee to look at weed abatement Citywide, not just in one particular section of Brisbane.  
CM Barnes and Mayor Richardson volunteered to serve on the new Cost of Service Analysis and Organizational Performance Measures Subcommittee.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, reminded the City Council that as part of the Habitat Conservation Plan amendment process, there was discussion about ways of controlling invasive species on privately owned property in the Brisbane Acres.  He recommended that the Fire Weed Abatement Code and Program Review Subcommittee look at this issue.  CM Conway noted that this topic fit well within the subcommittee’s purview.

C.
Cancel second meeting in January due to Martin Luther King holiday and presidential inauguration

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to cancel the second meeting in January as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider setting January 26 as special Council meeting for a workshop on Baylands open space recreational uses

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to schedule a special workshop meeting for January 26 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.
CLOSED SESSION
There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 8:50 p.m.

A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding one case of potential litigation, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9


B.
Liability Claims; Claimants:  Jim and Laura Labrado, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT

At the conclusion of the closed session at 9:10 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.
ATTEST:

Sheri Marie Spediacci

City Clerk
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